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RECOGNIZING CARL LINDNER 

HON. JOHN A. BOEHNER 
OF OHIO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. BOEHNER. Mr. Speaker, I rise to recog-
nize a very special person to our local area, 
Carl Lindner, as the city of Cincinnati recently 
moved to adorn one of its downtown streets 
with Mr. Lindner’s name. 

Mr. Lindner spent a lifetime making the 
Queen City the best place on earth to live and 
raise a family. I cannot think of a better place 
to honor him than on the streets of the city he 
loved and worked so hard to make better for 
us and for our children. 

He was a wonderful man, and, more impor-
tantly, a good friend to so many of us. It’s for 
these reasons that our community is so very 
grateful, and I ask all Members of the House 
to join me as we celebrate Carl Lindner’s leg-
acy. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO ELEANOR OWNBEY 

HON. ADAM B. SCHIFF 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. SCHIFF. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
pay tribute to Eleanor Ownbey and to honor 
the work of her two daughters, Maggie and 
Sue Ownbey, for their many years of advo-
cacy on behalf of their mother and the Alz-
heimer’s disease community. 

Eleanor battled Alzheimer’s disease for 
more than ten years, passing away from this 
tragic disease on February 18, 2014. Maggie 
and Sue watched as their mother not only for-
got that they were her daughters, but also how 
to talk, to walk, and to feed herself. Eleanor 
spent the last three years of her life in hospice 
care and most of that time confined to a bed. 
Her daughters describe her as a brave woman 
with a strong spirit and an infectious sense of 
humor. 

Inspired by their mother’s courage, Maggie 
and Sue have spent the last eight years telling 
their mother’s story and how much this rav-
enous disease costs families, what caregivers 
need, and how desperately a cure needs to be 
found. 

In fact, someone develops Alzheimer’s dis-
ease every 67 seconds and more than five 
million Americans suffer from Alzheimer’s dis-
ease. It is also the only cause of death in the 
top 10 in America without a way to prevent it, 
treat it, or slow its progression. This dev-
astating disease is also taking a toll on our 
economy and health care infrastructure. Car-
ing for people with Alzheimer’s and other de-
mentias cost the United States an estimated 
$214 billion in 2014, and unless something 
changes, costs are estimated to rise to a total 
of $1.2 trillion in 2050. 

I call on my colleagues to recognize the 
growing Alzheimer’s crisis and to support a 

strong increase in funding for Alzheimer’s dis-
ease research for Fiscal Year 2015 that will 
enable the National Institutes of Health to ar-
rive one step closer to finding a cure for this 
tragic disease. 

Eleanor Ownbey is survived by her children 
Maggie, Sue, Steven, and Mark and her 
grandchildren Jason, Summit, Netanya, Allie, 
and William ‘‘Finn.’’ I wish the Ownbey family 
all the best in their future endeavors and ex-
press my deepest gratitude for their advocacy 
on behalf of the millions of families whose 
loved ones suffer from Alzheimer’s disease. 

f 

REMEMBERING AND HONORING 
SALVATORE FERRARA II 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life of Salvatore Ferrara II who 
passed away on November 27, 2014. 

Salvatore attended Fenwick High School in 
Oak Park, IL and later served on the school’s 
Board of Trustees. He then went on to grad-
uate from Loyola University in New Orleans. 
Salvatore joined his father’s company, Ferrara 
Pan Candy Company, in the mid-1970s and 
climbed the ranks to CEO. According to 
Salvatore’s father, Nello, Salvatore is the in-
spiration behind the Lemonheads candy be-
cause Nello joked that he was born with a 
lemon-shaped head. The company is now lo-
cated in Oakbrook Terrace and is known as 
Ferrara Candy Company. During his time as 
CEO, Salvatore managed the merger with 
Farley’s & Sathers Candy Company in 2012 
and oversaw a period of steady growth in 
which the company expanded to over 500 em-
ployees. 

Salvatore is survived by his wife, Andrea, 
and is the father of five children as well as a 
grandfather of three. In his free time, his 
daughter says he liked to drive his red Ferrari 
and go out on his boat named Lemonhead. 

When Salvatore was diagnosed with cancer, 
he became a strong advocate for encouraging 
others to become educated and get doctor 
checkups. I admire him for his courage as he 
battled his cancer and commend him for em-
powering others. 

Salvatore’s visitation and funeral Mass were 
held on December 1st at Holy Family Catholic 
Church in Chicago, IL. As his family grieves 
through this difficult time, I hope Mr. Ferrara’s 
family finds comfort in knowing that he is with 
God now and is no longer in any pain. Mr. 
Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me in re-
membering the inspiring life of Salvatore Fer-
rara II and extending condolences to his fam-
ily. 

IN APPRECIATION OF DR. ROBERT 
MORRIS 

HON. SPENCER BACHUS 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. BACHUS. Mr. Speaker, today I rise to 
congratulate Dr. Robert Morris, a Board cer-
tified Ophthalmologist, a founding physician of 
Retina Specialists of Alabama, and the Presi-
dent of the Helen Keller Foundation for Re-
search and Education. Dr. Morris also serves 
as Chairman of the International Society of 
Ocular Trauma and an Associate of Clinical 
Professor of Ophthalmology at the University 
of Alabama at Birmingham. 

Dr. Morris, an outstanding professional and 
true humanitarian, is a leader in promoting 
better eyesight and vision care in Alabama 
and throughout the nation. It has been my 
honor to collaborate with him on a number of 
projects during my tine in Congress. 

Dr. Morris’ strong devotion to his patients 
and craft is evidenced by his ability to inno-
vate new medical techniques including 
Vitreoretinal surgery while simultaneously 
managing a large clinical practice. He regu-
larly contributes to national and international 
journals and conferences of vitreorenal sur-
geons and other ophthalmologists. His ad-
vanced training and surgical skills are particu-
larly recognized in the treatment of severe eye 
injuries and surgeries of the macular (center of 
vision). Further, Dr. Morris pioneered tech-
niques of temporary keratoprosthesis (TKP) 
vitrectomy to completely reconstruct injured or 
infected eyes. He has been consulted to treat 
patients who have suffered severe injury to 
both eyes resulting from terrorist bombs. 

Dr. Morris has received numerous awards 
including the American Academy of Ophthal-
mology (AAO) Best of Show Award in 2001 
and 2003 for videos of macular surgery. He is 
a recipient of the senior honor award from 
both the AAO and the American Society of 
Retina Specialists for extensive contributions 
to scientific activities. 

As a teenager, Dr. Morris had a goal of be-
coming an astronaut. A failed eye test for the 
ROTC during college in Purdue led him to 
shift his focus to pre-medicine. Dr. Morris sub-
sequently enrolled in Medical School at the 
University of Alabama. Six months before 
graduation, Dr. Morris signed up for the Air 
Force, with the possibility that becoming a 
pilot might provide an alternate pathway to 
space. However, after serving as a reconnais-
sance pilot in the Air National Guard, Dr. Mor-
ris made the decision to fully devote himself to 
the pursuit of ophthalmology and his choice 
has changed innumerable lives for the better. 

Dr. Morris’ professional accomplishments 
and life story are most impressive, but it is his 
charitable service that is unparalleled. He is 
quite literally a miracle worker. As President of 
the Hellen Keller Foundation, he and his team 
devote many weeks each year to treating chil-
dren who have lost their sight. 
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The Hellen Keller statue currently on display 

in the United States Capitol would not have 
been possible without the leadership of Dr. 
Morris. His tireless dedication was instru-
mental in ensuring the placement of this stat-
ue in the Capitol where generations of children 
will be inspired by Helen Keller’s ability to 
overcome obstacles, including the loss of vi-
sion, to become one of our nation’s most es-
teemed educators and advocates. 

Therefore, Mr. Speaker, let us commend Dr. 
Robert Morris for his accomplishments and 
professional and charitable service and wish 
him continued success in his many pursuits. 
He is one of Alabama’s finest citizens and 
merits our appreciation for his dedication to 
his patients, charitable endeavors, the State of 
Alabama and the Field of Medicine. 

f 

THE FUTURE OF SPACE 
EXPLORATION 

HON. PETE OLSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. OLSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Nicolle Walters for being one of a 
few students in America chosen to participate 
in NASA’s Aerospace Scholars Program. 
Nicolle is currently a junior at Lamar Consoli-
dated High School in Rosenberg, Texas—go 
Mustangs! 

Nicolle will participate in an online learning 
experience with actual NASA engineers this 
spring and spend a week this summer working 
with aerospace engineers at the Johnson 
Space Center. Nicolle will have an amazing 
opportunity to be mentored by NASA engi-
neers and scientists, which will hopefully aide 
her interest in space exploration. Nicolle is a 
member of the Project Lead the Way program 
at Lamar Consolidated. Project Lead the Way 
provides engaging, hands-on STEM courses 
and prepares students to be leaders in the 
fields of science, technology, engineering and 
math. 

I wish Nicolle the best of luck with this 
amazing experience and with her future en-
deavors. On behalf of the residents of the 
Twenty-Second Congressional District of 
Texas, I again congratulate Nicolle Walters for 
being chosen to participate in NASA’s Aero-
space Scholars Program. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF FRANCIS 
CHESKO FOR EXTENSIVE MILI-
TARY SERVICE DURING WORLD 
WAR II 

HON. MATT CARTWRIGHT 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today in honor of Francis Chesko, who is 
being recognized by the Mahanoy City Histor-
ical Society on Saturday, December 13, 2014. 
During World War II, Mr. Chesko took part in 
the D-Day Invasion and the Battle of the 
Bulge, reached the rank of sergeant in the 
148th Engineer Battalion, received five Bronze 
Stars and the Army Presidential Unit Citation 
for his service. 

In 1942, Francis received his basic training 
in Camp Shelby, Mississippi. In October, he 
was deployed and stationed in Swidon, Eng-
land, where he helped construct a Bailey 
bridge and a landing strip. While in Swindon, 
Francis was informed that his brother Joseph, 
who was also enlisted, was stationed 25 miles 
away from Francis’s post. The two were able 
to visit each other one weekend with permis-
sion from Francis’s captain. Shortly thereafter, 
Francis’s outfit was ordered to move south to 
Southampton and prepare to leave for Ger-
man-occupied France. On June 6, 1944, 
Francis landed on Utah Beach as part of the 
Allied Invasion of Normandy. 

On July 19, 1944, Francis was wounded 
during German shelling in the town of La Haye 
du Puits. He returned to Swindon for treat-
ment. After his recovery, Francis was sent 
back across the English Channel and joined 
the 7th Armored Division in Holland. While 
serving with the 7th Armored Division, Francis 
endured the Battle of the Bulge. During the 
battle, while his unit was constructing a small 
tree-cut bridge, Francis narrowly avoided 
being hit by an 88-mm enemy mortar shell. 

While guarding a bridge in Holland, German 
forces took Francis’s unit by surprise. After a 
friendly anti-tank round misfired, Francis and 
comrades had to fall back from their position. 
While trying to avoid a German tank, Francis 
was knocked over by debris sent flying by 
enemy gunfire. Friendly reinforcements arrived 
and disabled the German armor. Later, Ger-
man forces began bombarding Francis’s posi-
tion. In the midst of the shelling, he took cover 
in a ditch and did not discover until the next 
morning that a mortar struck the ground 
above. Fortunately, the round did not go off. 

Francis’s unit was dug in at the town of St. 
Vith, Belgium when Germans attacked the 
town on December 17, 1944. His division was 
ordered to hold their position for three days; 
they held it for five. German forces eventually 
took the town, but on January 23, Allied 
Forces recaptured it. After the Battle of the 
Bulge, Francis’s unit helped construct the 
longest bridge of the war (1,300 feet) over the 
Rhine river. As he pushed into Germany, Al-
lied Forces liberated 1,200 captive American 
soldiers. 

Francis currently resides in Mahanoy City, 
Pennsylvania with his wife Rose. They have 
been married over 65 years and have been 
blessed with 3 children, 6 grandchildren, and 
3 great-grandchildren. I am sure Francis has 
been thanked many times for his brave serv-
ice to his country, but, today, I add one more 
official notation of gratitude for his heroic an-
swer to our nation’s call to military duty. 

f 

HONORING THE NORTHWEST HIGH 
SCHOOL JAGUARS 

HON. JOHN K. DELANEY 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. DELANEY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the Northwest High School football team 
and Head Coach Mike Neubeiser of German-
town, Maryland. On Friday, December 5, the 
Jaguars won their second consecutive Mary-
land Class 4A State Football Championship. 

The Northwest Jaguars capped off a 13–1 
season with a 34–31 win over Old Mill. The 

Jaguars rolled through the playoffs, outscoring 
their opponents by an impressive 147–67 mar-
gin. The Jaguars repeated last year’s success 
by winning their second title in a row, and 
being the first Montgomery County team to do 
so in 15 years. The championship is the 
team’s third title. 

Being the reigning champion, Coach 
Neubeiser’s squad started the season as the 
favorite. Their only loss came in week 9, and 
the Jaguars quickly rebounded to stay on the 
championship road. I want to thank Coach 
Neubeiser and his staff for their leadership, as 
well as all the student-athletes for their hard 
work and determination to be the best they 
can be both in the classroom and on the field. 
I also wish the Northwest Jaguars the best of 
luck as they look to win their third straight title 
next season. 

I ask that you and my other distinguished 
colleagues help me in honoring this significant 
accomplishment. 

f 

MARKING ONE YEAR SINCE CON-
FLICT BROKE OUT IN SOUTH 
SUDAN 

HON. ELIOT L. ENGEL 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. ENGEL. Mr. Speaker, last December, a 
terrible civil conflict erupted in the nation of 
South Sudan. Two million people have been 
displaced, 1.5 million don’t have enough to 
eat, and an estimated 50,000 have been 
killed. The scale of the human suffering and 
ethnic violence in the world’s newest country 
is shocking. 

It is deeply troubling that so little progress 
has been made towards a peace agreement 
between the parties to this conflict. 

Today, I call on both parties to lay down 
their arms. It is unconscionable that the peo-
ple of South Sudan should have to endure 
such suffering due to the irresponsible actions 
of their own leaders. The parties must set 
aside their differences and negotiate a non- 
violent resolution for the good of their young 
nation. 

The U.S. government must also step up its 
efforts, using its political and diplomatic influ-
ence to bring a lasting end to this crisis. As 
we mark a year since the onset of political vio-
lence in this country, we must reaffirm our 
dedication to working for peace in South 
Sudan. 

f 

SUPPORT OF THE INSURANCE 
CAPITAL STANDARDS CLARI-
FICATION ACT OF 2014 

HON. GARY G. MILLER 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, December 11, 2014 

Mr. GARY G. MILLER of California. Mr. 
Speaker, I along with Mrs. MCCARTHY of New 
York have authored legislation to address the 
capital requirements that apply to insurance 
companies under federal supervision pursuant 
to the Dodd-Frank Act. This legislation would 
strengthen the regulatory regime applicable to 
federally supervised insurance companies by 
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